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CHARTHAM PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT 7.30 P.M. 

ON TUESDAY 13th SEPTEMBER 2016 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, STATION ROAD, CHARTHAM, NR CANTERBURY, KENT, CT4 7JA.

Present:

Cllr. C. Manning – Chairman



Mr. P. Hornibrook – Clerk

Cllr. S. Dungay




Cllr. S. Hatcher
Cllr. D. Butcher 




Cllr. P. Coles



Cllr. A. Frost




 
Cllr. G. Hoare

Cllr. P. Lee





Cllr. T. Clark

One member of the public.

(1)     Chairman’s Opening Remarks and Apologises for Absence:
Cllr. Manning welcomed our two new Parish Councillors, Cllr. Tim Clark and Cllr. Patrick Lee to the meeting.

Apologises from: Cllr. G. Wells (Other Commitments), Cllr. R. Thomas CCC (Other Meeting), Cllr. Simmonds KCC (Other Meeting), Cllr. R. Mallett (Work Commitments), Cllr. R. Doyle CCC (Other Meeting).


(2)     Confirmation of previous Minutes of the last meeting held 12th July 2016:
Resolution: To confirm minutes of meeting held on 12th July 2016 (previously circulated).

Proposed by: Cllr. Hoare and Seconded by: Cllr. Frost.
All councillors voted in favour.  

(3)     Council: a) Declaration of any councillor’s interest in agenda items.

      No interest in Agenda items was noted by any councillor.
b) Declaration of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and Other Significant Interests and Voluntary Announcements of Other Interests, and a reminder to think of any changes to the DPI Register held at CCC, such as a change of job or home.
The Clerk will arrange to complete ‘DPI’ and ‘Acceptance of Office’ forms with Cllr. Clark and Cllr. Lee in due course.
(4)     Matters Arising from the Minutes:
It was reported that our Ward Councillor Cllr. Rosemary Doyle, who is now the new Sherriff of Canterbury, opened the fete held on Sunday 4th September 2016. The event was another great success, organised by Carol Manning, Sally Hatcher and Stephanie Dungay and a lot of money was raised for local groups and organisations. A vote of thanks to the organisers was proposed by the Clerk and seconded by Cllr. Coles. It was stated that Cllr. Doyle CCC had sent a ‘Thank You’ letter to the Parish Council Chairman.  
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(5)     Vacancy on the Parish Council - To Co-Opt parishioners to fill the current vacancies.
It was reported that five prospective candidates were interviewed to fill the two parish councillor vacancies. All candidates presented very good cases and interviewed well. However, a decision was made to co-opt Dr. Tim Clark and Mr. Patrick Lee as the two councillors to replace John Jeffries and Andrew Stevenson. A resolution was proposed by Cllr. Manning and seconded by Cllr. Hatcher to officially co-opt Dr. Tim Clerk and Mr Patrick Lee as new councillors for Chartham Parish Council. Both councillors have been issued with new councillor ‘Welcome Information Packs’.   
(6)     TO RECEIVE AND CONSIDER ‘CORRESPONDENCE’:
(A folder of correspondence was available for all Councillors to view the     correspondence and to make comment on)
Item 1: CPRE – Countryside Voice Magazine – Summer 2016. A copy was available for all councillors to read and Cllr. Dungay took the document for perusal.
Item 2: Kent & Medway Connected Magazine – Summer 2016. A copy was available for all councillors to read and Cllr. Butcher took the document for perusal. 
Item 3: NHS KMPT – E-Mail regarding services on offer. Details were noted to all councillors. It was noted that there is a lot that people do not know about mental health issues and it may be an idea for the Parish Council to consider hiring the hall and inviting members of the public to listen to specialist speakers on the subject. This idea will be investigated further.
(7)    Financial Matters, including ‘Authorisation of Accounts’:








A resolution that orders for payment as shown in attached schedules was agreed unanimously. The cheques were signed by Cllr. Manning and Cllr. Hoare.
All councillors agreed the Bank Reconciliation for the month of September 2016.

The Clerk reported that our 2015/2016 year accounts are still with PKF Littlejohn LLP awaiting their formal agreement and ‘sign-off’. 

Our Internal Auditors report has almost been completed pending the return of our 2015/2016 accounts and a visit to Burgess Hodgson Accountants.

The Clerk noted that Cllr. Frost has now completed the appropriate form to allow us to request a Debit Card from Lloyds Bank for the CPC General Account, so there will be no need for councillors to use their own Debit/Credit Cards to purchase items on behalf of the Parish Council. Cllr. Manning, Cllr. Hatcher, Cllr. Dungay and Cllr. Frost will be the nominated signatories on the Debit Card.

It was stated that the Clerk would now organise new signatory forms for all our Parish Council accounts now we have newly appointed councillors. Cllr. Jeffries and Cllr. Stevenson will be removed and the new councillors will take their place. The new councillors will have to go into Lloyds Bank in Canterbury and provide details of their identification.  

Our VAT reclaim for the 1st quarter has been paid by H M Revenue & Customs.

Our 1st quarter accountants have also been reconciled by Burgess Hodgson Accountants and the Clerk will visit them again in October to reconcile the 2nd quarter’s accountants.
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The Clerk reported that our CCC Concurrent Funding application for the four-year period 2017/2021 had recently been discussed at a recent Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting. CCC has now introduced this new four-year application instead of the usual annual application. The new application has an annual budget of £134,000, which will not change, split between the 24 Parish Councils under CCC jurisdiction. The Clerk confirmed that our local contractor had been contacted and asked to supply details of his annual price increases for the next four years, for mowing the open spaces, verges, football pitches and cemetery grounds. The prices take into account fuel and price increases as well as wage increases for his staff.  

The committee talked through all sections of the application form and after lengthy discussion agreed the following Concurrent Funding application for the period 2017 to 2021.

	
	2017/2018
	2018/2019
	2019/2020
	2020/2021

	Recreation Grounds/Open Spaces
	£29,553.00
	£30,271.00
	£31,014.00
	£31,787.00

	Bus Shelters
	£980.00
	£980.00
	£980.00
	£980.00

	Open Cemetery
	£21,709.00
	£22,359.00
	£23,029.00
	£23,718.00

	Closed Cemetery
	£3,152.00
	£3,240.00
	£3,339.00
	£3,437.00

	                                   TOTAL
	£55,394.00
	£56,854.00
	£58,362.00
	£59,992.00


The figures for the ‘Open Cemetery’ do not include our yearly ‘income’ from the cemetery for Interments, Memorials and Exclusive Rights of Burial. This has to be deducted each year from our proposed figures.

The Clerk will notify our figures to CCC by the deadline date of 30th September 2016.

The Chairman and Clerk will complete the CCC ‘Funding Agreement’ form between the Parish Council and CCC for the 2017/2021 year period.  

The Clerk noted that the figures claimed each year would not be the amount we receive, as there is only a budget of £134,000, which has to be split between the 24 parishes. CCC will therefore only pay a percentage of the total requests and thus any shortfall will have to be put on the ‘Precept’ to ensure that we continue to provide the current level of service. This is unfair to all residents as it equates to double taxation. In the great scheme of things, it would not take much for CCC to provide every parish with 100% of the sum they request, as it is work undertaken by the Parish Council on behalf of CCC. 

(8)   Planning Applications and tree works:
The Clerk reported that there were ‘3’ new Planning Applications to be dealt with at the meeting.
CA/16/02065/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey side extension: Location: 50 Shalmsford Street, Chartham, CT4 7RL: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
CA/16/01611/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey rear extension, timber outbuilding and conversion of attic with rear dormer window following demolition of garage: Location: Homelake, Rattington Street, Chartham, CT4 7JQ: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
CA/16/01934/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey rear extension following demolition of existing conservatory: Location: 5 Stour Close, Chartham, CT4 7JF: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
The Clerk reported that ‘4’ further Planning Applications were dealt with at a planning sub-committee meeting.
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CA/16/01628/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey side extension and rear extension following demolition of outhouse: Location: 179 Shalmsford Street, Chartham, CT4 7QP: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
CA/16/01373/FUL – Proposal: Proposed alterations to roof incorporating dormer windows to front and rear: Location: The Old Rectory Studio, Ashford Road, Chartham, CT4 7HS: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
CA/16/58/R4&6 and CA/16/ 01897/KSOD – Proposal: Submission of details of landscaping condition (4) and lighting condition (6) pursuant to planning permission CA/16/58: Location: Chartham Primary School, Chartham, CT4 7QN: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
CA/16/01411/FUL – Proposal: Retrospective application for the erection of a residential chalet, a garden shed, and the retention of mobile home, day room and 3 caravans: Location: Romany View, Hatch Lane, Chartham, CT4 7LP: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
The Clerk noted the following ‘Granted’ Planning Applications:

CA/16/01371/FUL – Proposal: Proposed two-storey rear extension: Location: 4 Bakers Lane, Chartham, CT4 7QB.

CA/16/01291/FUL – Proposal: Change of use from two flats to single dwelling and erection of ingle-storey extension to form annexe: Location: Garden Flat, Riverdale House, Church Lane, Chartham, CT4 7LA.

CA/16/01316/FUL – Proposal: Proposed porch to front elevation incorporating pitch roof over existing garage: Location: 83 Shalmsford Street, Chartham, CT4 7RW.

CA/16/01021/FUL – Proposal: Erection of a two-storey side extension: Location: Folly Cottage, Howfield Lane, Chartham Hatch, CT4 7NA.

CA/16/01404/TPO – Proposal: TPO No 3, 1987 coppice Sweet Chestnut trees: Location: Hunstead Woods, Primrose Hill, Chartham, CT4 7NR.

CA/16/01897/KSOD – Proposal: Submission of details of landscaping condition (4) and lighting condition (6) pursuant to planning permission CA/16/58: Location: Chartham Primary School, Chartham, CT4 7QN.

CA/16/00789/VAR  – Proposal: Variation of condition (O2) approved drawings of planning permission CA/14/01219/FUL for a proposed extension to form 2 no 2 bed flats, variation relating to location of the extension: Location: 6 – 9 Larkey Valley, Chartham, CT4 7PR.
The Clerk noted the following ‘Withdrawn’ Planning Application:

CA/16/00477/FUL – Proposal: Change of use from kennels to dwelling (Retrospective Application): Location: Upper Horton Farm, Chartham, CT4 7BN.

The Clerk noted that planning application CA/16/00046/FUL - Proposal: Erection of 18 no dwellings together with associated access and highway infrastructure: Location: Hill House, Bakers Lane, Chartham, CT4 7QE, was due to be discussed at a CCC Planning Committee meeting tonight at 6.30 pm with a recommendation to ‘Grant’ the application.
Again, it was reported that the CCC Enforcement action at Greengate Wood is still progressing.
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(9)  Cemetery Matters:    

The Clerk reported that he has now purchased two oil-filled candle-holders for use in the Cemetery Chapel.
It was stated that a ‘Headstone’ at the top of the cemetery grounds had been smashed to pieces and we do not know why or by whom. The incident was noted to the KCC Community Warden. The Headstone has now been removed and we wait to see if another will be erected in its place.  

Some solar lights and other small items have recently been taken from some graves. The matter has also been reported to the KCC Community Warden and it was stated that some young people were seen wandering around the cemetery grounds.
(10)   Countryside Issues:
The Clerk noted an e-mail from Dr. Ruth Adams on behalf of the Canterbury Ramblers Association, stating that they are keen to work with parishes to support ‘parish footpath wardens’ and they have a team of volunteers who may be able to help clear blocked footpaths, when KCC are unable to do so. Cllr. Clark volunteered to liaise with Dr. Adams.

The Clerk noted that our CPRE Membership is due for renewal on 1st October and asked all councillors if we wanted to continue with our annual subscription of £50. All councillors agreed to continue the membership fee. 
. 

Cllr. Butcher noted the following rainfall:
June – 82.2 mm

July – 20.6 mm

August – 22.8 mm.

(11)   Amenities: 
The Clerk confirmed that the fencing of the old ‘Bottle Bank’ on the Parish Road had now taken place and that we are now in a position to install a Memorial bench and litter-bin at the site.

The Memorial bench for Veronica Litten has now been placed on the patio area at the rear of the village hall.

A new litter-bin has been installed at the bus stop at Chartham Hatch. 

The Clerk has also reported the badly damaged BT telephone box at the junction A28 Ashford Road/Shalmsford Street that is in a very poor condition and requires attention. 

The Clerk and Cllr. Manning have recently visited Dr. Kinnersley and Dr. Balasubramaniam’s surgeries to obtain details relating to two applications to set up a Pharmacy in the Shalmsford Street area. If a new Pharmacy was to be set-up in the village, it could have drastic consequences for the two Doctor’s surgeries with a loss of revenue from dispensing prescriptions and the number of specialist clinics, which they both provide. The Parish Council has formulated a response to the NHS and we now await their decision. 
Cllr. Cole stated that there could also be criminal implications if anyone wanted to burgle a post office and a pharmacy holding drugs.
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Cllr. Dungay reported that there are still some loose wooden slats in the Bus Shelter at the junction Shalmsford Street/Pomfret Road. The Clerk will organise repairs.

Cllr. Dungay also stated that there is a lot of graffiti inside the Bus Shelter near ‘The Local’ public house. The Clerk will arrange to try and have it removed. 

The Clerk stated that we need to arrange a new meeting of the Amenities Committee as not enough councillors were available to attend the proposed meeting on the 6th September 2016.
Cllr. Manning will open the toilets on the Memorial playing field this weekend, as Cllr. Dungay is not available.

(12)    Adjournment of the meeting for parishioners’ questions and comments. This is the   only opportunity during the meeting for residents to speak:

One member of the public questioned what was happening at the junior play area at St. Augustine’s and could the parish provide an update. Cllr. Manning replied confirming that we are in the process of obtaining three quotations from various play equipment suppliers to provide and lay ‘bonded mulch’ at the site, as detailed by Rebecca Booth from CCC. This ‘bonded mulch’ will replace the safety matting which has now been removed and will be used elsewhere. It was originally suggested that the safety matting should be laid on new turf but this would have taken weeks to bed in especially in view of the lack of rain recently.
Cllr. Manning stated that mistakes have been made and the Parish Council apologises for them and the closure of the play area over the summer months. CCC informed us at a meeting at the St. Augustine’s play area that they would supply us with a list of six reputable companies that they use to lay the ‘mulch’ in their play areas. We still await this list of six companies but we have approached three of the four who they have informed us they use.
It was noted that the comments made on social media have not been helpful but again this is now in the past and we move on. Cllr. Frost will continue to liaise with residents at St. Augustine’s to keep them informed of what is happening. I hope that once the three quotations have been received we will make a decision on the company to use and the work will commence as soon as possible. The ‘bonded mulch’ can be laid on top of grass, earth etc.
(13)   To receive City and/or County Councillors’ Reports (if applicable):
No Canterbury City Council Councillor or KCC County Councillor was available due to being required at other meetings.
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	


(14)   No Man's Orchard Management Committee:

The last meeting of the NMO Management Committee took place on the 20th July 2016 in the orchard.
It was reported that our No Man’s Orchard accounts for the 2015/2016 year have now been agreed and signed-off by the NMO Management Committee. 

The Clerk reported that the annual VAT reclaim for the 2015/2016 year, has now been paid into our account by H M Revenue & Customs. 

Orchard Management issues relating to grass cutting and pruning of the apple trees was also discussed.
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The Kentish Stour Countryside Partnership (KSCP) has recently undertaken a volunteer day pruning the smaller cider apple trees.

Four new wooden benches have been installed at various locations around the orchard boundary.

Cllr. Wells is liaising with Cllr. Docherty from Harbledown & Rough Common Parish Council to set-up a new computer spreadsheet to record all the trees and new trees planted in the orchard.
A man has asked the Committee if he could collect the ‘windfall’ apples in the orchard to make homemade cider. Cllr. Larkinson from Harbledown & Rough Common Parish Council is to contact the man to confirm that this is not a commercial project.

(15)    Sports Pavilions – (Village & St. Augustine’s):
It was noted that there were no issues to report on either pavilion. 
Cllr. Mallett reported to the Clerk that there is a lot of litter at the St. Augustine’s football pitches especially after football matches. The Clerk will inform the Sports Club of the problem and ask them to clear up after they have used the pitches.
It was also noted that at the weekends when there are football matches there are also parking issues at Beech Avenue.
(16)   Play Areas (Village, St. Augustine’s & Chartham Hatch):
The Clerk reported that he and Cllr. Manning had recently met with Jill Watson the Area Manager from Playdale Playgrounds at the Chartham Hatch play area, asking her to come up with a quotation and design for new play equipment and adult outdoor exercise equipment at the site. This will replace the current play equipment, which is over 20 years old. We are currently awaiting a copy of drawings for the proposed new design and layout of equipment to consider against two other companies quotations.

It was stated that the Clerk and Cllr. Manning had met today with representatives from Park Leisure and Wicksteed Playgrounds and they were given the same brief as Playdale Playgrounds to provide a quotation and design drawings for the Chartham Hatch site.  We wait their response in due course. 
As reported earlier some Parish Councillors recently met with Rebecca Booth from CCC at the St.Augustine’s junior play area and discussed the problems that have arisen with the installation of the safety matting and the way forward, which has been noted.
The Clerk also noted an e-mail from Rebecca Booth at CCC regarding Section 106 off-site developer contributions that show that we have funds available of £24,141.54, which can be used for ‘Fixed Play Areas’. There is £10,617.98 that could be used towards outdoor sports facilities such as a MUGA and ‘Outdoor Adult Exercise Equipment’. This money could be used towards completing the play area at Chartham Hatch. Once we have received the three quotations for new play equipment a decision on how to use the funds will be made. There is also £7,637.64 that can be used towards semi-natural open space. This money could be used towards No Man’s Orchard or maintenance at Bakers Wood.

Cllr. Butcher noted there are some ‘sink holes’ at the Shalmsford Street play area that require filling urgently. The Clerk will liaise with Alan Groombridge to have them filled.

Cllr. Dungay reported two missing seats on the roundabout at the junior play area on the Memorial playing field. The Clerk has asked Park Leisure to supply and fit two new ones.
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Park leisure will also provide a new seat for the damaged ‘springer’ on the junior play area at St. Augustine’s.
(17)   Village Hall:
It was stated that the last set of the Village Hall Management Committee minutes from the meeting on the 5th September 2016 would be sent to all councillors to ensure they are aware of what is happening at the hall.
Alan Groombridge has now repainted the ‘white directional arrows’ in the village hall car park and new reflective strips have been affixed to the gate-posts to make them more visible in the dark.
We have new signs denoting ‘Public Toilets’ are available for use on the Memorial playing field and these will be erected around the car park and along the nearby footpaths.
Casement Signs & Graphics have also made two new ‘Welcome to Chartham Village Hall’ signs to be erected at the front of the village hall porch to replace the old worn signs. These will be erected once we have fixed the leak in the porch roof area. 
It was stated that we are waiting for the installation of a new sink in the Disabled Toilet and a mixer tap in the main kitchen.

There was a Wedding ceremony at the hall last Saturday and the family did not clear up the hall afterwards so their deposit was withheld. 
It was reported that there may be a water leak at the hall as the water bills seem to have increased over the past few months. The VHMC will ask Southern Water to check the meter and investigate any leakage.

There is another Wedding booked for later this month as well as the Village Hall Management Committee AGM on the 23rd September 2016. There will also be the annual Christmas Craft Fair.
It was stated that the car park lights need adjusting to reflect the evenings drawing in.
Cllr. Clark state that he had been approached by a parishioner about advertising the Memorial for Veronica Litten in Denge Woods. It was suggested that details could be placed on the village hall notice-board. It was stated that the VHMC are approached, as they are responsible for the posters and notices displayed on the notice-boards.

(18)    Highway Matters:

The Clerk noted that he had contacted Chris Maw, District Manager from Kent Highways & Transportation regarding the new road markings and signs to be considered for installation at Cockering Road. We were informed that he has to contact another colleague Ian Griggor regarding the positioning of the signs and he will come back to us as soon as possible. 

We received a complaint from a parishioner at Riverside about vehicles speeding along the road. The issue has been reported to the KCC Community Warden.
Cllr. Mallett e-mailed the Clerk raising the issue of quad bikes and motor cycles being ridden up and down Beech Avenue by youngsters without helmets. It is not illegal for riders of quad bikes not to have helmets but the issue will be reported to the KCC Community Warden
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It was also reported that the ‘No Entry’ sign continues to be removed at the Cockering Road cut through to Wincheap. The issue will be noted to the KCC Community Warden as the road continues to be used illegally. 

CCC are trying to put in parking restrictions at St. Augustine’s to allow the buses to drive around the ‘loop’ instead of having to reverse back into the road from Beech Avenue.

(19) KCC Community Warden & Police Community Support Officer (PCSO): 

It was stated that we do not have a formal report from our Police Community Support Officer, PCSO 58693 Katherine Bolton.
The following is the report from our KCC Community Warden:
Over the past two months, I have attended a number of issues in the surrounding area with PSCO Nathan Mullins and conducted various welfare visits. 
There are still ongoing issues at St Augustine’s Hospital regarding young people playing on site. PCSO Nathan Mullins and I are regularly patrolling the area. We are also regularly patrolling Stour Valley Lake due to the number of reports of criminal damage, dog fouling and stolen Carp. 
A meeting will be held with Canterbury City Council in regards to providing better security. I will be attending this meeting once a date is set. 
I am currently assisting a gentleman who has been scammed £3,500 to have a shower unit fitted in by the company Dolphin Shower. I have reviewed the invoice and other relevant details and believe this gentleman has been over charged an excessive amount. I have spoken to the company and explained what had happen. They are currently looking into this issue and are due to get back to me Friday 16th September 2016. 
I have also liaised with Kent Highways & Transportation and reported overgrown hedges and broken pavements along Shalmsford Street and Mystole Lane. I have also reported an abandoned car along Cockering Road and a number of issues of fly-tipping around Beech Avenue to Canterbury City Council. 
I attended the Chartham Fete on Sunday the 4th of September and distributed leaflets, provided a visible presence and engaged with the local community. I was assisted at this event by Jack Gilbey (Canterbury and Sturry KCC Community Warden) and PCSO Nathan Mullins. I will also be attending the forthcoming 50 years’ anniversary event at Chartham Hatch on Sunday the 18th September 2016. 
Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions or queries. 

Sandra Marayen 

Contact number: 07969583918

Email Address: Adiksha.Marayen@kent.gov.uk
Problems at the St. Augustine’s Site C were reported to the Clerk by Cllr. Mallett. It was stated that the latest news on the site was that the buildings were to be demolished. It was suggested that we write to the new owners of the site and ask what their intentions are as the buildings and site are in a very dangerous condition.
It was also questioned what is happening with the Stanley House site as work appears to have stopped. It was not known what the exact reasons were, but Cllr. Thomas CCC will be contacted to see if he can provide some answers.
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(20)     The next meeting of the Parish Council was confirmed to be Tuesday 11th October 2016 at 7.30 pm at the Village Hall, Station Road, Chartham, Nr Canterbury, Kent CT4 7JA.

Agenda’s for the next meeting will be issued nearer the meeting, as they will include any new Planning Applications that are due for review.
(22)     Closure:
There being no further business the meeting closed at 08.52 pm.

Chairman…………………………………………………Date……………………. 
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